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2nd September 2020 
 
Dear colleague  
 
Meeting the needs of children and young people with vision impairment (VI) as schools and colleges re-open in England  
 
This is an open letter to you from the following organisations supporting children and young people with VI in the UK: RNIB, VIEW, TPT, Guide Dogs, Habilitation VI UK, Sense and the National Sensory Impairment Partnership (NatSIP). 

With over 36,000 children with VI across England, of whom 70% attend mainstream schools [1], we would like to take this opportunity to thank you for your support for students with VI over the recent challenging months and signpost you to some guidance we have developed that may be helpful as schools and colleges re-open.  

We know you will share our ambition that students with VI should return with the same opportunity to achieve as other students. We also know that the re-opening of schools and colleges presents several challenges in how to manage the risk of further transmission of coronavirus. It is not our role to give public health advice. However, we believe it is important that there is a consideration around risks to individual students if they do not receive specialist support and that such risks are balanced against any public health concerns.  

Our guidance sets out some specific issues to consider for risk assessments you are carrying out, as well as mitigating steps that can be taken in response to concerns:  
 
Return to school guidance – meeting the needs of children with VI
 
Below we set out some specific points that we would like to highlight:  
 
Peripatetic (visiting teacher) support for students with VI 
 
Government guidance [2] has been clear that peripatetic (visiting) QTVIs and Habilitation Specialists can be allowed entry into schools, providing several precautions are taken:  

“Supply teachers, peripatetic teachers and/or other temporary staff can move between schools. They should ensure they minimise contact and maintain as much distance as possible from other staff. Specialists, therapists, clinicians and other support staff for pupils with SEND should provide interventions as usual.”    
“Where it is necessary to use supply staff and to welcome visitors to the school such as peripatetic teachers, those individuals will be expected to comply with the school’s arrangements for managing and minimising risk, including taking particular care to maintain distance from other staff and pupils.”   

We welcome this advice, particularly since the specialist support that children with VI normally receive - across education, habilitation and technology - may have been severely limited since the coronavirus lockdown began. Schools and colleges clearly have a vital role to play in re-establishing important routines and specialist support that enable students to access learning.  

[bookmark: _Hlk49447686]We acknowledge that in some cases, schools and colleges may prefer specialist support to be provided remotely instead, and in others there may be no alternative because of, for example, any local lockdowns. A blended offer of face-to-face and online services may be in the interests of the student in some circumstances too. Whilst support to students with VI is sometimes provided remotely, it is important to note that at times, face-to-face work will have a greater impact. Reasons why a face-to-face visit may be more effective include:  
The practical aspects of braille teaching and learning require considerable adaptation and/or additional description if the teacher and learner are not in the same place.

Habilitation training requires a high level of practical and interactive support between the student, practitioner and the environment. It is unlikely that this can be translated effectively to a remote session without the support of an additional adult in situ with the student.  

To support a child in using any equipment or technology which they are not familiar in using independently. 

The need to provide coaching or demonstrate or model good practice which cannot be done effectively remotely. 

To carry out accurate and effective assessments and monitoring. 

Our suggestion is that schools and colleges should not impose any blanket approaches in this area. Instead, schools and colleges should consider individual risks to students with VI if support is not provided face-to-face.    
More generally, we encourage schools and colleges to involve QTVIs and Habilitation Specialists in any discussions around risk assessments for individual students, as well as around any wider changes to teaching and learning and any catch-up programmes of support being introduced.  

Specialist equipment 
 
Students with VI will make use of a range of equipment and technologies to enable them to access their learning.  This may require devices to be shared or passed between the student and teacher.  
 
Government guidance [2] states that “Settings will need to make an assessment of the cleanability of equipment used in the delivery of therapies (for example physiotherapy equipment, sensory equipment), to determine whether this equipment can withstand cleaning and disinfection between each use (and how easy or practical it would be to do so) before it is put back into general use.” 
 
It will be important to emphasise hygiene requirements – i.e. regular handwashing, particularly where a child is handling equipment and/or using tactile access with learning materials or for navigating routes. It is relatively straightforward to clean equipment and technology before and after they are used. Please note this must be done carefully to avoid damage to the device. 
 
Remote learning  
 
We acknowledge the possibility that some schools and colleges may be forced to close again temporarily in the event of any local lockdowns. There may also be a return to remote or blended learning. As you will appreciate, this can pose several specific challenges for many students and their families. It is important that there is thought on how this can be made accessible to them. There is guidance on supporting remote learning for pupils with VI in the VIEW information repository. 

In terms of any safeguarding issues that may arise, we recognise any policies in this area must be followed. We believe, however, this should be proportionate to the situation and balanced against risk to individual children if they do not receive the specialist support they need, as much as possible.  
 
Face masks and coverings 
 
In England, face coverings should be worn by students over the age of 11 when moving around the school or in communal areas if they live in an area where there is a local lockdown, or the school and college has decided it is necessary. Face coverings may also be required when using school transport. Some pupils may be exempt from any such requirement. However, the Government has said that face coverings are “not necessary” in classrooms and “should be avoided”.  The full guidance is available here: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/face-coverings-in-education

Teaching is based on being able to communicate clearly to students and clear communication is especially important for children and young people with VI. More than 50% of with VI have additional sensory, intellectual or physical disabilities which can affect their ability to communicate. 
[bookmark: _Hlk49447814]
We acknowledge the sensitivities around this area. At times there may be situations where a student and/or professional may wear masks to meet individual circumstances, risk factors or in specific working environments. An example is where a Habilitation Specialist is teaching in close proximity and/or working outside school in places where masks are required such as shops or public transport.

We ask that, if face masks or coverings are being worn in your education setting, a discussion takes place with the student, family and a QTVI or Habilitation Specialist to identify the risks to the student’s access to learning and emotional wellbeing and identify mitigating or alternative arrangements that still allow them full access to education and support.
 
More information  
 
Further information and resources can be found on:

Sight Advice FAQ – Coronavirus, children young people and families
VIEW – Safe return to school premises information hub
HabVIUK COVID 19 habilitation and mobility risk assessment guidance
RNIB Education Professionals – how we can help you
Thomas Pocklington Trust COVID 19 CYPF support
Guide Dogs – here for you during COVID 19

We thank you for your consideration of these issues. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
[bookmark: _Hlk49447883]Caireen Sutherland
Principal Education Officer
RNIB (Royal National Institute of Blind People)

Lindsey Jane Rousseau
Facilitator for NatSIP (National Sensory Impairment Partnership)

Rory Cobb
Chair of VIEW

Richard Kramer
Chief Executive
Sense

Emma Cruickshank
Head of CYPF
Thomas Pocklington Trust

[bookmark: _Hlk49500582]Clare Messenger
Head of Children’s Skills and Support Services
Guide Dogs

Angela Wood
Chair
Habilitation VI UK

References

[1] 	RNIB, “RNIB Left Out of Learning,” 2019.
[2] 	D. f. Education, “Guidance for full opening: schools,” [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-schools-during-the-coronavirus-outbreak/guidance-for-full-opening-schools.




6

image1.png




image2.png
Thomas Pocklington Trust





image3.png
e
sense

connecting sight,sound and life





image4.jpeg
(e NatSIP

National Partnership




image5.png




image6.jpeg




image7.jpg
RNIB

See differently




